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Volcano A’s, PO Box 970, La Center, WA 98629        www.volcanoas.net 
Meeting: Church of the Nazarene – 16850 NE Fourth Plain Blvd, Vancouver, WA - Second Monday of Month – 7:00 PM 

Guys breakfast meeting every Wed. (7:00am) at Hockinson Café, 219 NW 20th Ave, Suite 100, Battle Ground, WA 
Guys lunch on Fridays (11:00 am) at Benny’s Pizza & Café on 4219 St Johns Rd NE, Vancouver, WA 

    Volume 8 Issue 5   May         2019 
 

2018 – MAFCA Website of Distinction 
2017 & 2015 MAFCA Newsletter Certificate of Merit 

2017 MAFCA Website Certificate of Merit 
2013 MAFCA Newsletter of the Year   2015 & 2013 MAFCA Website of the Year 

 
 

2019 Club Officers 
 
President:  
Jerry Lane - 360-263-6980 
northforkmuseum@gmail.com 
Vice President:  
Roger Green – 503-602-2668  
Roger_o_green@yahoo.com 
Treasurer: 
Linda Willey – 360 687-0916 
lindawilley@mac.com 
Secretary: 
Sherry Rusunen – 360-828-5317 
rrusunen@comcast.net 
Member at Large: 
Austin Alling – 360-901-5998 
Austin.Alling@iclould.com 
Past President: 
Jack Dusenberry - 360-256-0149 
jdusie@comcast.net 
Editor/Webmaster: 
Bob Rusunen - 360-828-5317 
rrusunen@comcast.net 
 
Note: Periodically some materials 
printed in our newsletter may have 
been borrowed from other club 
newsletters.  We thank other clubs 
for sharing their newsletters with the 
Volcano A’s.  Also, when sources are 
known they will be included. 

Photo of the Month 
 

 
 

 

http://www.volcanoas.net/
mailto:rrusunen@comcast.net
mailto:rrusunen@comcast.net
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President’s Note 
April 25, 2019 

 
 
     The Portland Auto Swap Meet has come 
and gone and left thousands of people with 
great memories. I reported at the last 
Volcano Meeting we were represented well by 
several of our members, but didn’t sell enough 
parts to pay our expenses, mainly because 
most of our members have already restored 
their cars and aren’t buying or selling parts as 
in the past, but are volunteering their time to 
honor and support the car clubs that put the 
Swap Meet together. This event is run by 
volunteers who donate thousands of hours to 
the show for all to enjoy. One of our members 
got in my face pretty bad and expressed his 
feeling about abandoning the Swap Meet 
because we didn’t make a monetary profit and 
he went on to say he felt Swap Meet 
participants were no more than bottom 
feeders. I feel sorry for this individual who 
can’t enjoy our hobby as the rest of us do and 
I sincerely hope he can change his attitude 
and enjoy future events. 
     As I think back about all the years of the 
Swap Meet history, Don & Ruby Knudsen, Art 
Pugsley and others who spent the last sixty 
years donating their time selflessly so we 
could all enjoy the meet deserve a special 
honor and remembrance in our hearts. 
     In closing I would like to say to all of us 
keep your hearts open and enjoy and respect 
the car club members of all the different 
brands and models. 
 

Jerry 

Committee Chairs 
 
Community Service: Joyce Swartz 
Garage Workshop: Tom Pagel 
Library/Historian: Open 
NW Regional Rep: Jack Dusenberry 
Public Relations: Dian Lane 
Refreshments Coordinator: Nancy 
Wooldridge  
Sunshine: Pat Dusenberry 
Tour Director: Roger Green 

 
May 

 
Refreshments 

 

May: Joyce Swartz & Carma Huset 
June:  Open 
July:  Open 
August:  Club Annual Picnic 
September:  Becky Blick & Marylan 
Kelly 
October:  Sandra Guyot 
November:  Roberta Emrick & Dianne 
Earnest 
December:  Christmas Party 
 

 

Birthday Wishes 
2   Scott Parrish 
5   Dickson Lee 
11 Jerry Willis 
15 Alicia Erickson 
16 Roberta Emerick 
25 Ruby Knudsen 
28 Don Knudsen 
29 Jeffrey Jordan 
29 Bill Peden 
 

Front Page Photo 
Jerry Lane leading members 
during the President’s Tour 2017. 
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Meet Your Model A Member 

Steve Pargeter 1930 Model A  
Tudor Sedan 

 
My 1930 Model A Tudor was assembled 
in San Antonio, TX and somehow made 
it to Kansas.  The story picks up in 
1948 when it was purchased by a 
farmer in Timken, KS.  He drove it for 
20 years and stored it in his barn for 
an additional 20 years.  In late 1988 
some guys in Colorado found it and 
bought it.  They advertised it in 

Hemmings Motor News magazine where I saw it.  I bought the car sight unseen and had it 
shipped to my home in Nashua, New Hampshire.  I got the car in 1989 and commenced 
tearing it apart.  The car was disassembled, sand blasted in my driveway, and then 
reassembled.  The fenders and running boards were toast so new GasLite parts were 
fitted.  I spent the next three years finding parts all over the country and reassembling it.  
The car was painted by a friend in his car port with modern base coat clear paint and it 
has held up well.  The engine was rebuilt in Chicopee, Ma the first time and again in 
Claremont, NH the second time.  I changed the rear end gears from 4:11s to 3:78s.  I also 
bought a collection of 19” wheels from a Model A fellow in Eugene, had them powder 
coated there and then flown to New Hampshire.  The interior was installed by LeBaron 
Bonney in Amesbury, MA.  I drove the car in New Hampshire for about 8 years and 
decided to add a 26% Mitchell OD.  This was the first time I’d seen one and I installed it 
by myself.  In 2004 I retired from work and moved to Washington.  I had the car shipped 
to my brother in Eugene and eventually I drove it to Ridgefield.  I used to keep a list of all 
the parts installed and their cost and when it got too large, I quit keeping the list.  I’ve 
driven the car over 19,000 miles now; I’m on the second set of tires.  I had the engine fail 
at about 11,000 miles and had it rebuilt again, the third time now.  Today it runs well and 
always starts.  I hope that covers most of the pertinent details.   
 

A Tour through Ireland 
 
Reserve May 18th (Saturday) to travel through the verdant beauty of Ireland 
without leaving Clark County. Departing the 162nd Avenue & Fourth Plain Blvd. 
Safeway (near the fuel pumps) at 10 AM. Quick drivers meeting at 9:55.   Signup 
sheet available at the next meeting (May 13th). 
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Volcano A’s General Membership Meeting Minutes 
April 8, 2019 

 
CALL TO ORDER:  Jerry Lane called the meeting to order at 7:00 pm. 
 
GUESTS:  Ovie Muntean was introduced as the member with Northwest Battle Buddies.  The 
seminar for the evening was Ovie and the service dogs for Veterans. 
 
TREASURER:  Linda Willey gave the financial report.   
 
TOURS:  Roger Green stated there is a tour to Bob’s Red Mill on Friday, April 12th.  Meet at 
Benny’s at 8:30.   Meet for the May 15th tour to Prestige Care Center at the Safeway gas pumps on 
162nd and Fourth Plain at 10:00.  Roger related that while out on a family trip, they enjoyed a visit 
with members Don and Ruby Knudsen.   
 
EDITOR/WEBMASTER:  No report. 
 
REFRESHMENT SCHEDULE:  There are still 2 openings for help with refreshments.     
   
COMMUNITY SERVICE:  Joyce Swartz reported 75#’s of food was collected in March plus Tom 
Pagel added 110#’s bringing our total for the year to 349#’s. 
 
SUNSHINE:  Ken Holtmann and Linda Neilsen are doing well. 
 
LAVA LADIES:  Friday April 26th the lava Ladies will meet at 10:00 at Fred Meyers on Chkalov, to 
head to Camas for shopping and lunch. 
 
OLD BUSINESS:  The minutes were approved and seconded by Austin Alling and Marlin Binder 
respectively.  Jerry Lane said the Swap Meet at the expo Center was successful!  
. 
NEW BUSINESS: The Smooth Riders Tour is set to begin Sept. 19th.  Registration and an info 
sheet with details are now available.  Arrangements have been made to store all trailers at Jack 
Remillard’s place.  All roads on this tour will be paved!  NW Regionals have been set for the next 3 
years:  2020-Spokane; 2021- Boise; 2022-Vancouver Island, BC.  It was announced that Jerry Lane 
purchased a 1939 maroon Coupe at the Swap Meet. 
 
RAFFLE:  Mike Blick won $39.00 and the club received $38.00.   
 
REFRESHMENTS:  Linda Willey and Kathy Green served the refreshments.   
 
ADJOURNED: Meeting was adjourned by Jerry Lane.   
 
Submitted by Sherry Rusunen 
 
 



May 2019 Volcano View – Vol. 8, Issue 5 Page 5 
 

 Looking One’s Loveliest in 1931 
A Pictorial Summary of Model ‘A’ Fashions 

By Jill Barrett, Santa Clara Valley Chapter, California 
 

 
Looking One’s Loveliest in 1931 is my first of four pictorial 
summaries with similar summaries for 1930, 1929 and 1928 to follow. 
You might think of it as the “Cliff Notes” for era fashion in 1931. 
 
But why did I start with 1931? This is the last year in our era and my 
favorite. Dresses were charming, graceful, slenderizing and exuding 
femininity. 
 
This brief summary runs through the categories in the fashion 
guidelines for 1931 with original fashion pattern and magazine 
images. This summary includes a brief description of the waistline, 
hemline, light jackets, sleeve styles, popular garment colors, hat 
styles and how they were worn, fur scarves and shawls, jewelry, 
purses, and finally hose and shoes. 
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Upcoming Events 
 

May 13 – Volcano A’s Meeting 
May 18 – Tour through Ireland 
May 18-19 – Seattle Auto Swap Meet, 
Evergreen State Fairgrounds, Monroe, 
Washington 
Jun 8 – Annual PNW Antique Car Picnic, 
Chehalis, Washington 
Jun 10 – Volcano A’s Meeting  
June 15 – Mayfield Lake Tour 
Jul 4 – Ridgefield Washington Parade 
Jul 8 – Volcano A’s Meeting 
July 20 -CAM-AM Model A Reliability Run, 
meet @ Hood River Shopping Center 9:00am 
Aug 10 – Annual Club Picnic at the Lane’s 
Aug 22-25 – NW Regional Group Meet, 
Bellevue, Washington 
September 18-22 – President’s Tour 
(Walla Walla, Lewiston, Enterprise) 
October 6-10 – National HUB Tour 
November 9 – Veteran’s Day Parade, 
Ft. Vancouver, WA 
December 9 – Christmas Party 
 
Memorial Day - May 27, 2019 
              (observed) 

 

 
 

 

Future MAFCA Events 
 

No. California Regional Group Roundup 
2019 – May 27-30 – Santa Rosa, CA 
Host: Sonoma A’s 
Midwest Regional Meet 
2019 – June 10-14 – Des Moines, IA 
Host: Central Iowa MAFC 
Northwest Regional Group Meet 
2019 – August 22-25 – Bellevue, WA 
Host: Evergreen Chapter 
MAFCA National Tour 
2019 – October 6-10 – Kanab, Utah 
Host: Canyonland Special Interest Group 
MAFCA National Awards Banquet 
2019 – December 2-5 – Claremont, CA 
Host: Pomona Valley MAFC 

 
MAFCA Information 

 
The Model A Ford Club of America, Inc. 
(MAFCA) is a California non-profit 
corporation and a national historical society 
dedicated to the restoration and preservation 
of Model A Ford vehicles as manufactured 
from 1928 through 1931.  MAFCA’s members 
are dedicated to the restoration, 
preservation, and enjoyment of Ford vehicles 
of that era.  MAFCA is the largest club in the 
world dedicated to one make of automobile.  
Volcano A members are urged to join the 
Model A Ford Club of America, Inc. Visit the 
MAFCA website for a membership application.  
Dues are $50 yearly and include a 
subscription to The Restorer. 

 
Articles and contributions are encouraged and may 
be used as space permits.  The deadline for all 
articles is the 20th of the preceding month.  The 
Volcano View is a monthly publication of the 
Volcano A’s Chapter - MAFCA E-mail all proposed 
articles to: rrusunen@comcast.net. 

 

mailto:rrusunen@comcast.net
https://www.bing.com/images/search?q=memorial+day+2019+clip+art&id=20360665735B47EBBBC8C61502D4FE692F3FA67E&FORM=IQFRBA


May 2019 Volcano View – Vol. 8, Issue 5 Page 7 
 

               Header from the MAFCA Website 

MAFCA President's Page –     Doug Clayton       April 2019 

The spring tour season has arrived! After countless stretches of rain (and in many 
places snow), we are finally seeing some blue skies and feeling the temperature 
change. The Cabriolet has already been prepped for the road and will be out and 
about for the next few days. Time to get those last- minute maintenance tasks taken 
care of and perform a safety check before hitting the road!  

Check the MAFCA calendar for local and Regional events close to your area. Personally, we are looking 
forward to the NCRG Roundup in Santa Rosa, May 27-30. Most years we love to drive one of our cars. 
This time we are going to do something a little different and plan to bring the rarest of Model A’s 
for display only. Come and see what we bring. Another Regional event is the Texas Tour, which will be 
held June 13-15. These events are always huge.  

MAFCA is searching for dedicated candidates to serve on the Board of Directors. Our club continues 
as a first-class organization because of the individuals who offer their time and expertise on the 
Board. Each Director is elected to a two-year term and serves in one of nine positions each year. Four 
meetings are held in odd number years and five are held in even number years. Contact Mike Kelly 
(termikal @ comcast.net) to learn about this opportunity. I have certainly enjoyed the almost four 
years of service to the Board.  

I hope everyone has had a chance to look over the online edition of The Restorer. Now, I am one of 
those guys that loves to sit down and read (usually cover-to-cover) through the printed copy of the 
magazine when it arrives. However, when I want to quickly look up an article it is easier to search on-
line for the source material. I have also heard that some members worry that the printed copy will 
be replaced entirely by the online edition. Nothing could be further from the truth. The economics 
dictate that the printed edition will always continue. Speaking of economics, our next Board meeting 
will be held May 4th and is all about this year’s budget. If you plan to be near La Habra that weekend, 
drop by and see how much effort goes into managing the club’s budget. With costs rising every year, 
it is a constant challenge to hold the line on membership fees. 

Let us not forget to sign up for the Canyonlands Tour, October 6-10. Fortunately, there are still a 
few hotel rooms left in Kanab Utah for the big event. Registrations are still coming in, so don’t lose 
out on the Greatest Tour on Earth!  

mailto:membership@mafca.com
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2019 MAFCA National Tour 
Canyonlands – October 6-10 
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Technical Notes 
 

So, Are You Thinking of Radial Tires on Your Model A? 
By Lynn Sondenaa 

 
Model A’s were factory equipped with bias ply tires.  Bias means that the cord material is laid in a 
crisscross fashion from bead to bead at a 35-degree angle.  The material is usually rayon, nylon, or 
polyester being applied in 2 to 4 layers.   Radial tires have carcass piles of polyester that are laid 
across from bead to bead, with steel belts that circle the tire.  This construction gives flexibility 
to the sidewall and greater strength to the tread.  Radial tires may give longer tread life, better 
handling, and a safer ride at medium speeds than bias tires.  However radial tires are more likely to 
give a firm, almost hard ride at slower speeds. 
 
Wheel Considerations 
The stock Model A wheels are over ninety years old.  These wheels need to be checked for radial 
runout (circumference).  If using radial tires, the radial runout should not exceed .035.  The lateral 
runout (side) should not exceed .045.  Radial ply tires place forces and stresses on the rim assembly 
and spokes that are different from the forces placed by bias ply tires.  These forces with excess 
wobble from radial or lateral runout can cause vibrations.  Do not use thin or rust pitted rims and 
rims with loose spokes. 
 
Radial tires placing the additional stress can cause fatigue, cracking or broken welds during normal 
use.  This could happen because of common flexing, cyclic loading and cornering.  Make sure to 
closely inspect your rims at regular intervals. 
 
If you are thinking about purchasing new Model A wheels do not purchase the ones that are made in 
Brazil.  They have a track record of the weld cracking.  Roadster Wire Wheels in the USA also 
makes Model A wheels.  Their advantage is they are made to DOT standards and they have 
adjustable spokes.  These wheels can be trued so there is no radial or lateral runout of the rim.  
They are also the same price of the foreign made rims. 
 
Safety Notes on Radial Tires 

• Rim strips should be used. 
• Radial tubes must be used with radial tires. 
• Your spare tire must be a radial tire. 
• Do not mix radial & bias ply tires. 
• Tire rotation is same side front to back. 
• Tire pressure is critical to safety & tread wear. 
• Puncture holes in radial tires are repairable only in the tread area. 
• Radial tires must be spin balanced. 
• Make sure the wheel bearings are in excellent condition due to the extra stress that will be 

placed upon them. 
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MAFFI Newsletter Minute 
April 2019  

What’s new at the Museum? 

  
The museum has recently been gifted with 
a very early - A-1276 - Light Delivery 
Model A by the family of Ron Rude from 
Quincy, CA. This is a very unique vehicle.  
The May-June 2012 issue of the Model A 
News featured the Rude Early Delivery as 
part of the coverage of the MARC 
National Meet in San Diego. The vehicle 

has very low mileage, has a number of very early features and will be a great addition for 
the Museum. Mr. Rude's son has also forwarded all the files and information that his 
father accumulated so we will have a complete history of the restoration and other details. 
Make every effort to attend this year’s Model A Day on September 21st to see this and 
many other “Unique & Original” cars that will be featured. For more information on Model 
A Day, contact Jerry Morrissey:  jertrudy@sbcglobal.net. 
 

         

mailto:jertrudy@sbcglobal.net


May 2019 Volcano View – Vol. 8, Issue 5 Page 11 
 

1930 Winner of the Indianapolis 500 Race – Billy Arnold 

  

The 18th International 500-Mile Sweepstakes Race was held at the Indianapolis Motor Speedway 
on Friday, May 30, 1930. The race was part of the 1930 AAA Championship Car season.  

Pole position winner Billy Arnold took the lead on lap 3, and led the entire rest of the race. He led a 
total of 198 laps (all consecutive), which stands as an all-time Indianapolis 500 race record. Arnold 
was accompanied by riding mechanic Spider Matlock.  

Arnold was the first driver to complete the entire 500 miles in under five hours (over 100 mph 
average speed) without relief help. Pete DePaolo finished the 1925 race in under five hours, but 
used a relief driver for 21 laps. Arnold would eventually be named the first member of the 
prestigious 100 mph Club.  The race was marred by the death of Paul Marshall. He was acting as 
riding mechanic for his brother Cy when their car hit and flipped over the wall. His brother survived 

with serious injuries.  

https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Indianapolis_Motor_Speedway
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/1930_AAA_Championship_Car_season
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Billy_Arnold_(racing_driver)
https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/196545060/william-e_-matlock
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Pete_DePaolo
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/100_mph_Club
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For Sale Items or Wanted 

 

 
 

 

To place an “Ad” send your information to rrusunen@comcast.net, or call Bob Rusunen at 360-828-5317 

mailto:rrusunen@comcast.net
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For Sale  
Zenith Carburetor - $250.00 

Contact: Bob Rusunen 360-828-5317 
 

 
 

For Sale 
 
4 each – 16” Wheels, Powder Coated 
Green - $200.00 for all 4 
 
Set of Front Seats for 1930 2-Door 
Sedan - $100.00 
 
Contact: Doug Thwaite 
Cell: 503-434-0339 
Home: 503-472-3055 

 
 

Source: MAFCA A of the Day  
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Support Our Local 2019 Club Suppliers  
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